CABINET MEETING
12th December, 2006

Meeting commenced:
9.35 a.m.
"
ended:
9.40 a.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Merry - in the Chair

Councillors Connor, Hinds, Lancaster, M. Lea, Mann, Warmisham and Warner
75.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus and Sheehy

76.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 28th November, 2006, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

77.
REVIEW OF COMMUNITY ACTION PLANS, 2006/07

Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhoods, submitted a progress report on the Community Action Plans for 2006/07.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the progress made, in respect of the Community Action Plans, be noted.




(2) THAT the Community Action Plans process continued to be supported; and that comments be fed back to improve the process for future years.




(3) THAT the support given by the Council's Directorates and Partners to the Community Action Plans, 2006/07, be noted.

78.
HOUSING INVESTMENT OPTIONS

Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing, submitted a progress report on housing investment options.

RESOLVED: (1) That the progress made in implementing the Decent Homes Investment Strategy be noted.

(2) That the recent announcements by the Secretary of State relating 

 
to the Government’s Decent Homes Programmes be noted. 

(3) That the key next steps and milestones, including the transfer of 

developable land to the new Local Housing Company, the requirement to develop a Value Added Tax  ‘shelter’ and a "Right To Buy" receipts sharing agreement with the new Local Housing Company, the transfer of the Direct Labour Organisation operation to the new Local Housing Company, the production of an Offer Document to tenants in west Salford early in 2007, and the submission of a "Section 27" application for Salix Homes early in 2007, be approved.

(4) That the steps taken to establish ‘shadow’ Governance 

arrangements for all the new organisations be noted.

(5) That the arrangements for the appointment of first tier officers for 

the new "Arms Length Management Organisation," Local Housing Company and the Common Services Provider be approved.

(6) That the transitional arrangements for implementing the Housing 

Investment Options, over the coming months, be noted.

(7) That the progress in establishing the Common Services Provider be 

noted

(8) That the work undertaken by the Corporate Impacts Working 

Group, including the accommodation requirements of the new organisations, be noted

(9) That the decision of Cabinet to delegate to the Lead Members for 

Housing and for Customer and Support Services key decisions relating to the Housing Investment Options, be reaffirmed, including -

(a) negotiations with the Department for Communities and Local Government regarding the Council's transfer programme application and drafting of the Council’s Offer Document to tenants in west Salford. (Cabinet approval to be sought in respect of the final version of the Offer Document and Business Plan for the Local Housing Company);

(b) preparation of the "Section 27" application to the Secretary of State for the formal establishment of Salix Homes. (Cabinet approval to be sought for the final version of the application);

(c) negotiations with the Department for Communities and Local Government regarding the Council's Private Finance Initiative programme application, including the submission to that Department of the Outline Business Case; and

(d) establishment of the Common Services Provider.  
79.
FUTURE MANAGEMENT OF OFF STREET CAR PARKS

Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, submitted a progress report on the future management of off street car parking.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT an Officer Working Group be set up to ensure that the potential benefits described in the Cabinet report entitled, “Corporate Security Strategy - Proposed Developments” and the Members-only Cabinet report entitled, “Future Governance of Car Parks” be maximised via joint working arrangements.




(2) THAT the Officer Working Group be authorised to progress the invitation of expressions of interest surrounding the future management of, and investment in, the off street car parks within Salford; and that, when appropriate, approval for this be delegated to the Lead Member for Planning.

80.
FLEXIBLE AND EARLY RETIREMENT, AND REDUNDANCY POLICY

Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, submitted a report on a revised Flexible and Early Retirement, and Redundancy Policy.


RESOLVED:
THAT the abovementioned Policy be approved.

81.
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT

Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report on the proposed Salford Local Area Agreement for 2007/10.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposed Salford Local Agreement for 2007/10 be approved for submission to the Government Office for the North West; and that the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Leader and the Deputy Leader of the Council, be authorised to approve detailed amendments to the Agreement, before the submission date of 20th December, 2006.

82.
BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE

(Previous Minute 66 - 15th November, 2006)


Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services, submitted a report in respect of the findings and next steps regarding the Building Schools for the Future Programme.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the preliminary outcomes of the BSF Inspiring Schools in Salford consultation exercise be noted; and that it be further noted that formal feedback on such consultation will be made available to Members and the public from the end of November, 2006.




(2) THAT the consultation, associated with the submission of outline planning applications for the Sample Scheme schools, be noted.




(3) THAT the additional consultation with local residents, businesses, community groups and ward members, affected by the Sample Scheme school proposals, be noted.




(4) THAT the commencement of formal statutory consultation regarding Walkden High School and the closure of Hope High School be agreed.




(5) THAT it be noted that Oasis, as Academy sponsor, will lead on consultation relating to the proposed Academy on Salford Quays, in conjunction with the Council.




(6) THAT the next steps in relation to stakeholder engagement, outlined  in section 5 of the report, as a basis for further work by officers, be approved.

83.
BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, submitted a report of the Budget Scrutiny Committee in respect of the meeting of that Committee held on 12th December, 2006.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT all directorates that occupy leased property should ensure that any potential rent increases are taken into account for budget planning purposes.




(2) THAT the appropriate Scrutiny Committees be actively involved in the development of individual strategies for each of the four cross-cutting reviews resulting from the spending review.
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